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   Who’s Who ... 



 

 

Dear All 

I’ve been asked to write this letter as your archdeacon. I’m Archdeacon 
Jeanette, archdeacon of Suffolk. The archdeaconry isn’t actually the whole 
of Suffolk but covers the eastern side of the county including the Orebeck 
benefice (but excluding Ipswich which has its own archdeacon!) 

First, I want to say how encouraged I am at the enthusiasm and commit-
ment I sense in the parishes to keep things going in the vacancy. Thank 
you to all those who are enabling this to happen. This new joint magazine 
is one example, another is the forward-planning of the service rota and I 
am looking forward to being with you on 4th September in Parham and on 
Christmas Day at Kettleburgh. Sharing worship with different people in our 
churches is always a privilege. 

As I write, you are working with the Rural Dean, Revd Chris Davey, on your 
benefice profile which is the key document for potential applicants as to-
gether we seek to find a new priest in charge. Your hopes and vision for the 
future as well as your honest assessment of the challenges all help to build 
a picture for any incoming priest. We know that there are challenges, but 
there are also ‘green shoots’, new possibilities and ways of helping people 
to engage with faith and God, and it’s these that I know you will seek to 
grow in the coming months. I hope that we can move forward to advertis-
ing in the autumn. Please pray for all those involved and for those whom 
God might be calling to serve amongst you. 

It's easy to say ‘please pray’ – harder, perhaps, to actually make time and 
space to do it. Prayer is that attitude of constant dependence on and 
awareness of God’s guiding and the wisdom of the Holy Spirit. It’s the life-
blood of a Christian. So, whatever lies ahead for you, for the parishes, for 
our country and the world, please pray. And remember Philippians 4:6: “Do 
not worry about anything, but in everything by prayer and supplication with 
thanksgiving let your requests be made known to God.” You might also like 
to read verse seven! In God we trust. 

With my prayers, 

Jeanette 

A word from the Archdeacon 
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Church Information 

 

Bellringing 

Ringers of all standards and newcomers are welcome. 
 
Brandeston: Christopher McArthur - Tower Captain Tel: 07887 825008  

Kettleburgh: Persephone Booth – Tower Captain Tel: 01728 723502  

We both have had safeguarding training in respect of these matters, and I 
have been certified as a competent teacher. 

Parham:  Jos Slade the Bell Tower Captain runs practices at Parham, on 
Tuesday evenings.  Tel: 723707  
 
Campsea Ashe: Saturdays from 9.30 to 10.45 with Bell Tower Captain 
Glenys Fear Tel: 747177  
 
 

 
Pastoral care during the vacancy 

If you need to talk to someone about a pastoral issue over the coming 
months please contact either: 

The Rev’d Canon Deirdre Parmenter 

01728 748145 

deirdreparmenter@gmail.com or  

The Rural Dean, the Rev’d Chris Davey 

01728 723454 

framlinghamrectory@btinternet.com 
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Suffolk Churches Ride and Stride Plea  
Due to a prior engagement, I’m unable to cycle this year. Please can 
someone  - or more than one person, cycle from Campsea Ashe? It 
really is a great day out, seeing the detail of the Suffolk countryside 
we normally miss when we’re in a car. If you set up your ride on the 
Justgiving site, sponsorship is a lot easier and I’ve found I raise more 
money that way. I’ll be in the church for some of the afternoon. Do 
we have any volunteers to Meet and Greet cyclists for part of the 
morning? Glenys Fear 

————————————————————————————————————— 

I’m still planning on “Striding” across the Orebeck Benefice from 
Brandeston to Campsea Ashe on Saturday 10th and would love a 
companion or two to join me and or maybe sponsor me in aid of 
Suffolk Historic Churches Trust.  

Kaye Dawe 07510612672 



 

 

Brandeston Church Cleaning Rota Autumn 2022 

 

Kettleburgh Church Cleaning & Flowers Autumn 2022   

Thank you to those who kept St Andrew’s church clean and with flowers.   

Parham and Hacheston Church Flower Rota Autumn 2022 

Church Rotas  
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Julia Elson / Kelly Jeffery 11th September 2022 

Lydia Freeman 25th September 2022 

Helen Fletcher / Karren Piper      9th October 2022 

Ruth Garratt / Mary Baker   23rd October 2022 

  Cleaning Flowers 

September  Anne & John Bater Anne Bater 

October Jackie & Bill Clark Shelley Eaton 

Saturday 9th October at 10:00am ALL SAINTS CHURCH BIG CLEAN 

Please join us for a ‘team clean’ – ALL welcome (it shouldn’t take long 
if we have plenty of volunteers) Refreshments provided. Yummy! 

The church has had regular cleaning during the last year, but it would benefit 
from a session when we do some extra jobs. The date for the big clean this year 
is on 9th October. As always, if you know of anyone who would be willing to vol-
unteer an hour of their time about once every 8 weeks, we would love to hear 
from them – they don’t need to be church goers! Kelly Jeffery (01728) 685117  

Sept /Oct 
2022 

Parham 

3/9 Shirley Page 

10/9 Sue Paul 

17/9 Julie Inett 

24/9 Michael Block 

1/10 & 8/10 Harvest 

15 & 22/10 Annette Gray 

29/10 Sheila Winton 

Sept/ Oct 
2022 

Hacheston 

4th, 11th, 18th 

25th Sept 

S MacKenzie 

2nd, 9th, 16th, 

23rd, 30th Oct 

A Hurlck 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

      Brandeston 
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       Brandeston 
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Brandeston Village Hall 

Coffee Morning 

 Thursdays 

10am - 12pm.  

Brandeston  

100+ Club  

August Results 

Ist prize: Rick and Pam Reade   

2nd prize: Lucy and Aaron Nobbs 

Brandeston Film Club 
We welcome you back to our new season of films and hope to 
see you on Friday 9th September 2022. Doors open at 
7:00pm and the film starts at 7:30pm. We have three new 
helpers and they have planned some excellent films for the au-
tumn ahead. For September 9th by request is “The Duke” a fine 
comedy with outstanding actors.  

In 1961 Kempton Bunto, a 60 year old taxi driver, stole Goya’s 
portrait of the Duke of Wellington from the National Gallery in 
London. He sent ransom notes saying that he would return the 
painting on condition that the government invested more in care 
for the elderly. What happened next became the stuff of legend. 
An uplifting true story about a good man who set out to change 
the world and managed to save his marriage. It’s a delightful, 
gentle British comedy, and stars Jim Broadbent and Helen Mirren. 

You do not need to book in advance for the evenings perfor-
mance, just come along for a fun evening with local ice creams 
and a well-stocked bar.  

Christopher McArthur. 07770 792897 
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       Kettleburgh    

MEMORIES OF MERTON FARM, DALLINGHOO 

Uncle Ted worked at Merton Farm, just down the road, it was mainly 
arable and still used horses. I remember there was a big horse pond 
and an orchard where there was a tree called ‘Beauty of Bath’, which 
had a small but delicious apple. (I don’t suppose you can get them now 
… not commercially viable!)  

The kitchen at Merton farmhouse had a big old sink under the kitchen 
window and a crazy brick floor that sloped down to an outlet just be-
side the fireplace. The kitchen table was piled high with eggs. When we 
collected eggs, we had to be careful because the fleas would run up 
our arm. Once a week the eggs were collected by a van and paid for 
on the spot. The van went round the cottages, and it didn’t matter if 
you only bought half a dozen. There was a small sitting-room which we 
were allowed to go in when Mr Harris wasn’t there. Sometimes we 
stayed for tea and ice-cream. The outside loo was housed in a small, 
old litter-shed (I think this was used for chicks before it became the 
loo.) The loo itself was a big, metal bucket with a seat and lid. It was 
called an Elsan and had a chemical in it (a new invention at the time.) 

Mr Harris’ pride and joy were his dairy herd and electric milking ma-
chines. (It must have been in its infancy because hand milking was still 
being done during the war.) We were told not to go in the milking shed 
in case a cow kicked us. Mr Harris and Etsy, wore brown overalls 
(called a slop) and using a small churn from the dairy, poured the 
warm milk into a high, narrow trough which had cold water running 
through it. The milk trickled down into a big churn. This was kept in the 
dairy overnight. Early the next morning the churns were put outside on 
a high table which was just the right height to go on the lorry which 
came early to collect them before it got too hot. Pat Peck 

 



 

 

  

       Kettleburgh  

HARVEST AT MERTON FARM DALLINGHOO 

Most of the harvest was cut by binder which turned out the sheaves 
which we stacked into sixes and eights. This work was called 
‘shocking’ a Suffolk word, elsewhere the sheaves were called ‘stooks’. 
We took no notice of scratched arms and stubble poking through our 
sockless sandals. Once the sheaves had dried out the men threw the 
sheaves up into a big trailer with their pitchforks. One man stood on 
top of the trailer and evened the load. When the empty trailer went 
back to the farm, we were allowed to ride on it. No health and safety 
rules then … but we were as fit as fiddles. Then I remember seeing 
the first combine harvester pulled by a tractor while Uncle Ted and Mr 
Uteman bagged up the grain into big sacks which were dropped down 
a shute to be picked up later. 

The corn wasn’t thrashed until the winter when the pink thrashing 
machine came round from farm to farm. Happy days, Happy Memo-
ries! By Pat Peck 

 

KETTLEBURGH COFFEE MORNINGS  

are back!  

10:30 -12 noon  1st Fridays 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

     Kettleburgh  

Kettleburgh Green Trust 
Lottery Draws 

August: 1st Prize:  

Patrick Garland  

(Number 8) 

              2nd Prize:  

Claire & Paul Norman  

(Number 26) 



 

 

 

 

  
Ride and Stride for Suffolk Historic Churches Trust 

 

Like all the churches in our Benefice Easton church 
will be open on 10th September to greet riders and 
walkers and sign their forms.  There will be drinks 
and biscuits on offer for those needing sustenance. 

      

 

 

Sunday Cafe 18th September 

 

 

Our popular Sunday Cafe is back this month after 
a break in August.  It runs from 10 until 11.30 in 
the Village Hall 

 

      

 

Taizé Services 

These restart in September at Brandeston church on 4th Septem-
ber at 4 pm.  

Harvest Celebrations 

 

Easton is holding its Harvest Service on 
Sunday 9th October at 11.00 am, fol-
lowed by lunch in the Village Hall. 
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           Parham 
Parham Village Hall 

  

If you’d like to book our main hall, meeting room or games room, please con-
tact Ellie on parhamhallbookings@gmail.com or  

07794069233 for more information. 
  

Our facilities… 

  

Main Hall 

  

Large main hall 
Stage Area 

Kitchen area (with serving hatch) 

Access to tables and chairs 

  

Meeting Room 

  

Spacious meeting room 

Access to tables and chairs 

  

Games room 

  

2 full size snooker tables 

Pool table 

Table football 
Air hockey 

Darts 

  

What’s on… 

  

Mondays 

  

Framlingham Spinners & Weavers 

10:00-12:00 

Contact: Joy Porter - 
jkporterowl@gmail.com 

  

Tuesdays 

  

Powerhoop 

10:00 – 11:00 

Contact: Eleanor Sharratt - 

0776299297 or 
eliewri24@hotmail.co.uk 

Table Tennis 

19:30 – 21:30 (every other Tuesday) 

Contact: Terry Mee – terry-
mee@suffolkonline.net 

  

Thursdays 

  

Powerhoop 

18:30 – 19:30 

Contact: Eleanor Sharratt – 
0776299297 or 
eliewri24@hotmail.co.uk 

  

  

If you’d like to book any of our rooms, please use the 
contact details above. 

We look forward to welcoming you to the Village Hall 
very soon! 

  

mailto:jkporterowl@gmail.com
mailto:terrymee@suffolkonline.net
mailto:terrymee@suffolkonline.net
mailto:eliewri24@hotmail.co.uk


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

        Parham 

Parham Airfield Museum 
 

It was announced in July that Parham Airfield Museum, has 
won a Travellers' Choice Award 2022, meaning that it is in 
the Top 10% off attractions worldwide. 

The award celebrates businesses that have received great traveller 
reviews from visitors  around the globe on Tripadvisor over the last 12 
months. Parham Airfield Museum stood out by consistently delivering 
positive experiences to visitors, and welcomed over 2,500 visitors last 
season, despite the opening period being shorter than normal due to 
Covid restrictions. 

“We are honoured to win this award. We love welcoming new and 
returning visitors and reading their great comments. We have no paid 
members of staff, but each year we continue to improve our museum 
thanks to our team of volunteers who work hard to  help the museum 
thrive. So often we hear this museum is a “hidden gem”; we are keen 
to make it less hidden and this Tripadvisor award will really help us 
get the word out.  

We would be keen to hear from local people who would be interested 
in joining our friendly volunteer crew too, either during opening hours 
to meet and greet visitors or help in our tearoom, or to join 
our Maintenance and Improvement Team.”   Peter Kindred, President 
of the Museum.  

Please email us if you would like to find out more or would like to dis-
cuss our volunteering opportunities.   

parhamairield@yahoo.co.uk             

www.parhamairfieldmuseum.co.uk  

Open on Sundays until the end of October and also on Wednesdays in 
August with free admission and a new exhibition hall for 2022.  
 

mailto:parhamairfield@yahoo.co.uk
http://www.parhamairfieldmuseum.co.uk/


 

 

 

 

 

Hacheston Village Hall is open for hiring.  

Booking Clerk 

Meryem Siemmond  hachestonvillagehall@yahoo.com  07772 354492  
 

Regular classes: 
 

Mondays 

9.30-11.30 Toddler Group Sandra Poacher  sandrapoacher@hotmail.co.uk 
6.00 -7.30 Yoga Jo Ogden-King joking@hotmail.com 07855 755982  

Tuesdays 

8.30 – 3.30 NHS Cardio Rehab 
4.00 – 5.15; 5.15 – 6.00; 6.00 – 7.00 Ballet.  Anna admin@arschoolof 
dance.com   07740 769742  

Wednesdays 

10.30-11.30am Yoga – Debbie Fogg debsfogg@btinternet.com 07906346545 
2.00 – 2.30; 4.00 – 5.00; 5.00 – 6.00; 6.00 – 7.00 Ballet. Anna admin@arschoolof 
dance.com 07740 769742  

Thursdays 
10.00 – 12.00 Art Club. Lorna Edwards lornaed@hotmail.com  

4.45 – 8.15 Karate. Elizabeth Arvanitidou earvan120@gmail.com 07495 608475   

Fridays 
8.30 – 1.00 Cardio rehab with Jon Regester info@jonregester.co.uk  
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      Hacheston 
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September, the days are shorter and should also be cooler. Certainly, 
I hope so. When I got into my car at about midday on Sunday 14th 
August the car recorded 41 degrees in Hacheston!  

We are now heading towards the Autumn, the grain, fruits and vege-
tables are ripening or have been harvested and stored. Sadly, this 
year it may not have been a peaceful or bountiful year but we shall 
still be celebrating our Harvest at 11am on Sunday 11th.  

Do come and give praise for what we have received. We shall cele-
brate Holy Communion at 11am on 25th Septmber.  

Your church is always open, just slip through the bird gate and enter 
to find peace and tranquillity from this busy life. 

 

      Hacheston 

HARVEST FESTIVAL at All Saints 



 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

Marlesford Parish Council  
At the Annual General Meeting of Marlesford Parish Council, held on 20th 
May, Lord Marlesford announced that he would step down as Chairman. 
This brought to a close an epic length of service to the village of 44 years as 
Chairman. All the Committee wished him well and thanked him for his con-
tribution over the decades. A photograph of the whole committee was taken 
to mark the occasion and a copy will be lodged in the village archives.  
The Parish Council exists to represent the village population and residents 
are encouraged to contact any member if they have concerns or ideas for 
life in the village. The members this year are: 
Lesley Bensley,Sam Catling, Richard Cooper, Di Howard, Lord Marlesford 
Heather McConville, Roger Waterfall Chairman. 
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         Marlesford 

Marlesford Old School Fund 

As we near the start of a new academic year, Marlesford Old School Fund 
invites applications for grants for education purposes from any child who 
lives in Marlesford.  It can give grants to those starting school for the first 
time, moving on to secondary education or beginning tertiary education, 
be it university, sixth form college or apprenticeship.   

If you go to Marlesford.suffolk.cloud and then go to the “What’s On” sec-
tion and then click on to the blue script under the Old School Fund you 
will find the application form which you can print off.  If you have no  
printer, please let me know, and you can come down and collect one. 

Quiet Lanes Suffolk 
This century, the number of vehicles resident in Marlesford has 
more than doubled.  The number of delivery vans buzzing around 
the village has increased by an order of magnitude in the last five 
years. Last century, we could probably have walked from Marles-
ford to Hacheston along the lanes without meeting a car or van. 
Now, we would expect several vehicles to pass as we walk along. 
To encourage drivers to take more care on our little roads, Marles-
ford is one of nearly 300 Suffolk villages to be registered with the 
Quiet Lanes initiative.  
Sponsored by our County Council, signs are being erected at each 
end of the “U” class roads, showing that these are approved “Quiet 
Lanes”. The slogans of the programme are: 
‘Expect and Respect’ and ‘When you see this sign, take 
your time.’ 
Drivers of motorised vehicles are encouraged to be patient when 
encountering pedestrians, horse riders, wheelchair users and cy-
clists. We hope that by the end of this month, all the posts will be 
in place and the last signs fixed and we hope our Quiet Lanes will 
be a little bit safer for us all.  
Google “Quiet Lanes Suffolk” for more information. 
Roger Waterfall 
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      Campsea Ashe 

BRICK KILN ACCOMMODATION 
Brick Kiln, Campsea Ashe, Suffolk. IP13 0QL 

 
For full details and booking, see our  

 website www.brickkilnfarmsuffolk.co.uk 
 

A warm welcome awaits you at Brick Kiln Farm Accommodation, (18+ only) 
with the choice of Self-Catering and/Camping or a combination of both! Quiet, 
country location with a 10-minute walk across the fields to the village; Campsea 
Ashe Shop and The Duck Pub.  

Easy access to A12 and Wickham Market Railway Station 

SELF-CATERING (18+) 
Open All Year Round 

Self-contained studio with fully equipped kitchen, en-suite bedroom. All bedding 
and towels included. TV & wi-fi.  Own entrance with outside patio/seating area. 
Allocated parking. 

(Sorry! No Pets Allowed in Self-Catering.)  
 

CAMPING (18+) 
Open from Easter to end September  

Small and friendly campsite. One-acre flat field with high hedges. Fire pit availa-
ble for each pitch. Wood to be purchased on site. Loos, hot showers and kitch-
en. Undercover seating area and table tennis. Peaceful countryside. Tents; Mo-
torhomes & Campervans all welcome., also dogs.  
Enquiries can be made via email brickkilnfarm@gmail.com and/or phone 

Tina on 077724 210862 

 FRAMLINGHAM FLOWER CLUB 

We meet on the fourth Tuesday in the 
Framlingham Sports Club and we would 
love to see new faces.  Our next meeting 
will be on Tuesday 27th September at 2:30 
pm when we welcome Elizabeth Robertson 
who will be demonstrating on “My Family 
and Other Animals”.   
For more information please contact: 
Sheila on 01728 621078. 

http://www.brickkilnfarmsuffolk.co.uk
mailto:brickkilnfarm@gmail.com


 

 

IPSWICH Gippeswyk Singers 

We’re looking for new members! 
Gippeswyk Singers is a friendly, non-audition Ipswich chamber choir led by 
our highly experienced and inspirational musical director, Janette Ruocco. 
Janette's passion for choral music, attention to detail and inclusive approach 
makes our rehearsals and concerts a thoroughly enjoyable and rewarding 
experience. We usually present 3 concerts each year and enjoy travelling 
further afield on occasion for choir tours. We are looking forward to starting 
work in September on a magnificent Christmas concert for choir and strings 
which will include Vivaldi's 'Credo' in E minor and Bob Chilcott's '12 Days of 
Christmas'. Rehearsals are held at 7.30 pm on Monday evenings during 
term time at Rushmere St. Andrew Church Hall. If you are thinking of join-
ing a choir we would love to hear from you!  

To get in touch, please contact Nigel Harding on 07929 099591. 

www.gippeswyksingers.co.uk 

Many thanks, Sue Farthing  
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When contacting our ad-
vertisers please could you 
tell them where you saw 
their advert. Thank you. 
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Community  

Information 
Suffolk Mobile Library Service in our Community 

https://www.suffolklibraries.co.uk/visit/mobile-libraries 

tel:01473351249 
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Route 2 - Every 4 weeks on a Wednesday 

Stops Time Date 

2H Parham Notice board 14:45 - 15:00  
Sept 14th 
Oct 12th 
Nov 9th 
Dec 7th 
  

2 I Parham Northern Green 15:05 – 15:30 

Route 6- Every 4 weeks on a Wednesday 

6D Campsea Ashe Station 11:00 – 11:45  
Sept 21st 
Oct 19th 
Nov 16th 
Dec 14th 

6E Hacheston Village Hall 11:45 -12:10 

6F Easton Farm Park 12:25 -12:45 

6H Marlesford Post Box 14:25 – 14:45 

Route 7 – Every 4 weeks on a Thursday 

7I Brandeston The Queen Pub 14:50 – 15:10  
Sept 22nd 
Oct 20th 
Nov 17th 
Dec 15th 
  

7J Kettleburgh Church Road 15:15 – 15:30 

https://www.suffolklibraries.co.uk/visit/mobile-libraries
tel:01473351249
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Advertising 
Size One 

month 
Three 
months 

Six 
months 

One full 
year 

Eighth 
page 

 £4 £11   £20  £35 

Quarter 
page 

 £8  £22  £40  £70 

Half page  £16  £40  £75  £140 

Thank you to all our supportive advertisers. ‘A Slice of Suffolk’ 
magazine is run and produced by  volunteers for the seven par-
ishes; Brandeston, Kettleburgh, Easton, Parham, Hacheston, 
Marlesford and Campsea Ashe.   

To take advantage of this fantastic local reach please 
contact Nan Waterfall to place an advert in ‘A Slice of 
Suffolk ‘magazine email: nanwaterfall@gmail.com 

Deadline date for October magazine is 19th of September  

If you have an article for the October 2022 magazine, please 
send to it to me by email: janebaldwin325@gmail.com  

by 19th of September (a little earlier this month) Thank you.  

Please Note: The opinions expressed by authors of articles in ‘A Slice of 
Suffolk’ are entirely those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect 
those of the editorial team. ‘A Slice of Suffolk’ magazine is not liable for 
the accuracy of the information provided or responsible for any use of 
the content. Thank you. 

mailto:janebaldwin325@gmail.com


 

 

 

 

 


